	
	
	



  

CHURCH PULVERBATCH PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of Pulverbatch Parish Council to be held on Thursday 28th November 2024 at 7.30 p.m. in Pulverbatch Village Hall.

Present: Cllr. B. Higgins 
                  Cllr. L. Clarkson
               Cllr. J. Conde
               Cllr. L. Leong
               Cllr. D. Taylor
               Cllr. P. Taylor
                
Also present: Anne Wilson Parish Clerk                 


46/2025 Apologies for absence

RESOLVED to note that there were apologies received from:

· Cllr. P. Whitley – personal commitment
· Cllr. D. Morris – Shropshire Councillor – alternative commitment


47/3035 Chairman’s Welcome

The Chairman welcomed Councillors and residents to the meeting.


48/2025 Declarations of Interest

RESOLVED to receive declarations of interest under consideration on this agenda in accordance with The Local Government Act 2000 Part III and The Relevant Authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012.

· Cllr. B. Higgins – 24/04333/FUL Wilderley Hill Picklescott – personal interest but would no speak or vote when discussing the application.
· Cllr. J. Conde – 24/04076/FUL Oak Dene - personal interest.
· Cllr. L. Clarkson – 24/04076/FUL Oak Dene - personal interest.


49/2025 Public Question Time and Participation

There were no members of the public present.


50/22025 Minutes

RESOLVED to confirm the minutes of the meeting of Church Pulverbatch Parish Council held on Thursday 2nd October 2024.
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51/2025 Finance

i) Payments 

· Paid in between meetings 

RESOLVED to note that the following payments were made in between meetings.

Wilson – salary and working from home October 2024 – paid in between meetings £162.61
HMRC – October 2024 – paid in between meetings £38.00

· To be paid at the meeting

                  Wilson – salary and working from home November 2024 £162.61
                  HMRC £38.00 
                  Hugo Fox website monthly payment £11.99 – 15th October 2024                   
                  reimbursed to Anne Wilson 
                      Hugo Fox website monthly payment £11.99 – 20th November 2024                   
                  reimbursed to Anne Wilson

                  Parish Council Budget and Precept

Members were asked to consider any item that they would like included in the budget for the meeting in January 2025 when the budget and precept will be set. Nothing was raised so the Parish Clerk would bring a draft budget to the next meeting.
                  

51/2025 Planning

Members are asked to consider and note the following:

i) Planning Applications

RESOLVED to make the following comments:

· [bookmark: _Hlk185276031][bookmark: _Hlk185110287]24/04333/FUL Wilderley Hill Picklescott Church Stretton
                        Erection of an agricultural building

                        RESOLVED that there was no objection to this application.

· 24/04303/FUL Land to the north of Newhouse Farm Lane Church Pulverbatch
Erection of 1 no. dwelling with associated landscape works

RESOLVED that Members strongly object to this planning application as the proposals are not in keeping with the open countryside and agree the land does not meet the relevant criteria for a property to be built. There is no evidence or local need or a build for an agricultural worker in the application either.

This application also not in accord with the designation of open countryside as adopted by CPPC. 
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ii) Applications considered in between meeting

RESOLVED to note the following:

· [bookmark: _Hlk188898816]24/04076/FUL Oakdene, Wrentnall, Shrewsbury
                        Alteration and extension


iii) Planning Decisions

There were none.



52/2025 Shropshire Councillor Update

RESOLVED to receive and note a written update from Cllr. Dan Morris, Shropshire Councillor via e mail as he was not able to attend the Parish Council meeting:

Shropshire Council has published its second quarterly report for the year, detailing its financial position as of 30 September 2024, as part of the agenda for a Cabinet meeting on 20 November.   The report shows a projected overspend of £35.1 million, marking a slight improvement on the projected position at the end of August.  Whilst this could be covered by the council’s £38.8m general fund reserves balance, this would leave funds for unforeseen emergencies as low as £3.7m.   The council has published monthly finance reports since the start of the financial year, as it overcomes a challenge from increased demand and cost for services, especially in social care, like councils all over the country.  Shropshire’s position is made even more challenging by its rural geography, it costs more to deliver services when communities are spread across a large area.  The council has carried out a number of its savings plans since the start of the financial year.  This includes introducing a new charge for collecting garden waste, a booking system for household recycling centres, and moving out of its Shirehall headquarters in Shrewsbury.

A reminder that Shropshire householders need to subscribe to Shropshire Council’s garden waste service if they want to continue having their garden bin emptied.  More than 62,000 households in the Shropshire Council area have now signed up to the service, which came into effect Monday 4 November.  Subscriptions cost £56 per bin and cover the period 4 November 2024 to 31 October 2025. A payment window is open until 31 March 2025 and people must sign up by this date if they want to have their bin emptied in the spring and summer months.

A new booking system for people wishing to visit any of Shropshire Council’s five household recycling centres came into effect on Monday 4 November 2024.  From 4th Nov those visiting the centres will need to book a slot in advance – and bookings can be made up to six days in advance.  All residents living in the Shropshire Council and Telford & Wrekin Council areas will be able to book to visit one of the centres – located in Craven Arms, Bridgnorth, Oswestry, Shrewsbury and Whitchurch.  Bookings will be able to be made online via the Shropshire Council website – or by phone by calling the council’s customer services team.  Bookings can be made for cars, and for vans/trailers. Fifteen-minute slots will be available for cars, with 30-minutes slots (or 60 minutes at weekends) available for vans/trailers.  The booking system will save Shropshire Council money by reducing the cost of disposing of trade waste, non-recyclable waste and waste from outside Shropshire.  It will help to reduce congestion and queuing times, increase recycling as centre staff will be able to better engage with visitors, and reduce the amount of trade waste taken to the centres.
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Shropshire Council and Age UK Shropshire, Telford and Wrekin have urged people over the state pension age to check if they are eligible for pension credit, winter fuel payments and other benefits they may be entitled to.  The call out follows the announcement of the closing date for applications on 21 December 2024.  The payments from the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) tops up pension income and can help with day-to-day living costs.  Those over State Pension age, may be eligible to claim Pension Credit, even if they own their home or have savings. They could be eligible for Pension Credit if their weekly income is below £218.15 or, if they have a partner who lives with them, £332.95. Qualifying income level may be higher in some circumstances.  People who claim Pension Credit may also be able to get:

•	The Winter Fuel Payment*and other help with heating costs
•	Help with rent and Council Tax
•	A free TV Licence for those aged 75 or over
•	Help with the cost of NHS services, such as NHS dental treatment, glasses, and 
            transport costs for hospital appointments.
•	It is estimated that up to a third of pensioners (880,000) could be missing out on  
           -Pension Credit worth on average up to £3,900 per year.  

Shropshire Council and its highways contractor Multevo have won a second national highways award in a week, after scooping the prestigious Collaborative Partnership Award at the Department for Transport (DfT) Special Recognition Awards 2024.  The Collaborative Partnership Award recognises the different ways that public and private sector are working together to improve the highways and transportation sector.  Shropshire Council and Mutevo beat 22 other entries involving 123 organisations.  The previous week the two organisations won the Highways Award for Team of the Year 2024.

There is a report to be considered by Cabinet on 4 December 2024 relating to Grounds Maintenance activities currently being provided in Shrewsbury and its surrounds by Shrewsbury Town Council under a Service Level Agreement (SLA) which ends in March 2025.  The report recommends that Shrewsbury Town Council continues to provide grounds maintenance services from April 2025, with the difference that the service will in future be delegated to them, rather than contracted through an SLA. This will give Shrewsbury Town Council greater control and responsibility over the works provided. This covers the Cemetery in Church Pulverbatch and the St Edith’s Churchyard at Church Pulverbatch.  

I have recently suggested a not suitable for HGVs sign that would hopefully help prevent lorries driving up towards the Knapp.  I will also chase up the data requested on the ‘On Demand’ Bus services discussed at the previous PCM.

Members spoke about the following matters in relation to the report received:

· The number of people who have signed up to the green bins
· The HGV’s who are going down to Lawn Farm churning up the road and verges
· More signage and road markings up past the White House and concern was raised about the location of the sign by Wastells which HGV drivers do not see until they are around the corner – too late for them to know that they cannot go up the road noting it is difficult to turn round anywhere up the road too
· There was a car which been left at The Knapp for about ten days – it was not known who the owner was but the Police were not able to help as it was not on the highway. Could it be reported as fly tipping – this had been passed on and Members noted that it was still there on the night of the meeting. It was hoped that the Police may contact the owner.                                                                  4
53/2025 SALC AGM 

Members were asked read the report on the SALC AGM on 30th October 2024 in the Council Chamber, Shirehall, Shrewsbury which Cllr. D. Taylor attended.


Prior to the conference there was opportunity to visit trade stands, including playground suppliers and a national company offering a tree survey and maintenance service. 
The conference, held at the Shirehall, was attended by approximately 120 Parish & Town Councillors. Following elections for President and Vice President, Anna Turner, Lord Lieutenant of Shropshire, presented various awards to councils/councillors for outstanding works, including;

Childs Ercall PC: For replacement of redundant playground. Fund raised £10k + £65k lottery grant Rodington PC: For creating a community orchard and planting 2.5 km of new hedgerow, Welshhampton & Lymeal PC: For climate sustainability including a clothes swop, verge rewilding, meadow creation & promoting bird, bat, and bug areas in parishioners’ gardens. 

Shropshire’s ‘Local Nature Recovery Strategy’: The Big Idea (LNRS)
This was the main presentation of the conference. The plan, to rewild much of Shropshire, is due to be finalised in May 2025. Their strategy is to connect a network of woodland, improve water management, create new hedgerows, rewild verges and limit the use pesticides The aim is to make our natural environment healthier and more beautiful for people and wildlife. It will help us to tackle the climate and biodiversity crises, and to improve our health, wellbeing, and economy. The speaker was strongly recommending that all Town and Parish Councils should join this initiative.

They are working with Natural England, The Wildlife Trust, Forestry Commission, DEFRA, The NFU, Environment Agency, the National Trust, and local farmers, and businesses. 
Bishops Castle have recently been awarded £250k (Government money) to help their ‘Going Wild’ strategy. Their initiatives include; Rewilding graveyards, promoting ‘No Mow May’, allocating swift and bat boxes, restoring verges, encouraging garden ponds, purchasing land for re-wilding (at Minsterley), and creating a ‘community map’ to chart their successes. They are leading fundraising initiatives and organising community events such as bird walks and wild flower walks. They are working closely with Shropshire Hills National Landscape. 
Town and Parish Councils are being encouraged to join the initiative and to register their interest and commitment.

Personal Note
The ‘Big idea’ presentation was inspiring. It led me to recall some of the work that Phil Holden and Friends of the Knapp have done with last summer’s nature walk and the management of and the replanting on the Knapp. I wonder if the Parish Council could join forces with this group to help promote a much wider initiative through-out the parish. 

Discussion took place at the Parish Council Meeting on Thursday 28th November 2024 and Members agreed to look into the options further.


54/2025 Lord Lieutenant’s Shropshire Garden Party 2025

Lord Lieutenant, Claire Crackett MBE DL, has asked SALC to circulate information regarding the Lord Lieutenant’s Shropshire Garden Party in 2025.

RESOLVED that the Parish Council will make no nomination this year.
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55/2025 Temporary Road Closure

RESOLVED to note the details of a temporary road closure:

Road Closure:  Unnamed Road Between Stapleton and Church Pulverbatch
Start Date: 3rd February 2025
End Date: 3rd February 2025
Purpose: Road Closure - BT, road closure required for pole testing work. Road to be closed between 9:30 - 15:30.
Works Promoter:   Openreach
Works Promoter Ref: BC008WFQD4F7XPTSB1-01
Enforcement pattern for Unnamed Road Between Stapleton and Church Pulverbatch:
09:30 - 15:30



56/2025 Parish Matters

Members were asked to raise any matters relating to the parish under this item for consideration.

· Churton Farm – there are two trees which look dead by the bungalow. The Shropshire Council tree team asked for photos which have been sent along with what three words. A branch had come down and the team had come out.
· 80th Anniversary of the end of World War Two – VE Day was being commemorated on Thursday 8th May 2025. A Working Group would be set up with residents, village hall and Parish Council members to look at doing something in Church Pulverbatch. Beacons were being lit on 8th May 2025.
· Elections – Members spoke about encouraging people to stand for election in 2025 as they felt it would be good to have a competitive election. Members commented about their own situation and whether they were standing again or not.
· Complaints have been made about mud on the road on the main road through the village which has covered the road markings. They noted that the road sweeper now only coms through once a year but it is actually the farmers responsibility to put out “mud on the road” signs and also clean the road.


57/2025 Date of next meeting.

RESOLVED to note that the next meeting of Church Pulverbatch Parish Council will be held on Thursday 23rd January 2025 at 7.30 p.m.




	
	
	



